MINUTES OF THE  PARISH MEETING OF LOSTOCK GRALAM PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 4 JANUARY 2016 AT ST. JOHN’S CHURCH HALL, LOSTOCK GRALAM

Part I  - public present

The meeting commenced at 7.30p.m.

PRESENT:
Parish Councillors M Litton, P Kelly, L Kelly, T Smith, T Hodges, L Edgeley, J Beasant and V Yarwood.
IN ATTENDANCE:
L Sandison, Clerk

ALSO PRESENT:
PCSO P Hambleton, Police D Woodward, Cllr M Stocks, CWAC J Gibbs and his Manager also members of the public.
PUBLIC FORUM – PUBLIC

Liz wood – raised the issue of three storey houses being built at the bottom of Stubbs Lane on the Lostock Triangle.  
Also who sold the old playing field also located at the bottom of Stubbs Lane which was earmarked for recreational space to include a footpath.  This area appears to now be being built on.

Liz has written to CWAC planning who have advised that residents were written to consulting them on the planning application variation; Liz confirmed that no residents have received the consultation letter. 
Cllr M Stocks is to look into the matter.

Cllr P Kelly raised an issue with Cllr M Stocks regarding the location of dog bins.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

None
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr V Yarwood declared an interest in Smithy Lane.
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the council held on 7th December 2015, having been copied to members, was taken as read and confirmed and signed as being a correct record. 
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 7th DECEMBER 2015
None
REPORT FROM PCSO P HAMBLETON 

PCSO Hambleton reported on the following:

· One vehicle damaged at the Travel Lodge.
· Neighbour dispute on Manchester Road.

· A drunken person caught trying to gain access to the care home in order to use the toilet.

· A 4x4 equipped to cut down trees caught at Winnington Wood.
· Suspicious activity – gate found open when homeowner had closed gate.

· 20 vehicles caught speeding. 

Cllr P Kelly - can PCSO Hambleton remind the businesses on the business park of the speed limit?
REPORT FROM CHESHIRE WEST AND CHESTER COUNCILLORS

-CWAC is currently budget setting, and they hope to run a surplus.
-The New Homes Bonus may not be passed to the Parish Councils in future.

-There will potentially be a council tax rise this year.

-Aldi has been granted approval for a larger store.

-Speeding on Manchester Road remains an issue.

Cllr P Kelly raised an issue which he had discussed with Cllr Clark regarding average speed indicators.  Cllr P Kelly raised the possibility of installing average speed indicators from the gyratory to the Slow and Easy Pub.  CWAC J Gibbs commented that the start of Manchester Road does not feel like a 30mph as it is a wide and open road therefore drivers do not slow down.  Also J Gibbs did not feel that more signs would solve the issue as Lostock Gralam has street lighting which indicates a speed limit of 30mph.  In order for a Police assessment to determine the viability of average speed cameras there has to be more than five personal injury cases recorded within that stretch of road.  Unfortunately other villages/towns are more likely to take a priority.
CWAC J GIBBS – See Appendix 1
-Fly posting – Kitchen Kraft no longer appear to be fly posting.  P Blackburn from Street Scene spoke to the owner of the company who admitted to the signs but claimed it was the fault of his contractor.  Cllr P Kelly also informed J Gibbs that he had reported Kitchen Kraft to the HSE.
J Gibbs explained that continuous video footage is required in order to successfully prosecute a fly poster as photo evidence may not hold up in court and result in the council paying large legal bills.
-Double yellow lines on Stubbs Lane – J Gibbs has now recruited a permanent member of staff as of 1st February therefore the Stubbs Lane double yellow lines will start the consultation phase soon.

-Footpath linking the Community Centre to the new housing estate exit – a design and costing will be produced and a request for s.106 funds.

-Road cones – Cllr P Kelly is concerned about vehicles undertaking at the business park traffic lights and is in talks with Ian about the cost of installing tall road cones.

-Red paint- J Gibbs confirmed that it is not possible to repaint the red paint on the road as it damages the road surface.

-Filter Lane by the Slow and Easy pub – J Gibbs said that this may be viable if a new housing development were to be built as the cost could be justified. J Gibbs will look into the cost of changing the traffic light priority to improve the situation.
-Station Road double yellow lines – J Gibbs will look into the cost and possibility of painting double yellow lines on the care home side of Station Road.

-Smithy Lane – Cllr V Yarwood explained the issues with cars driving too fast in the evenings and parents double parking at school drop off/pick up.  PCSO is to monitor the situation and report back next month.
Diana Wooward from Cheshire Police suggested putting something on the PC website about the parking issue and to contact the Headteacher of the school.

J Gibbs did suggest using the SIDs machine however some councillors advised that the road is not wide enough to set up the machine.

-Appendix 1 David Lee email – J Gibbs disagreed that the interactive speed signs where not effective.  Townshend Road could be looked at for possible traffic calming measures using the S.106 fund. The issue of drivers parking on pavements was passed to PCSO Hambleton to look into.

Other road issues raised was the sink hole near to the fish and chip shop and the road surface at the 559.

J Gibbs raised awareness that any road issues can be reported using the CWAC online Road Care Scheme or through the Parish Clerk.

PLAY AREAS AND INSPECTIONS

The Clerk reported that one minor issue regarding the swings had been found on the Inspection report.  
REPORT FROM THE CLERK

The Clerk reported on the following:

-The Clerk distributed copies of the Good Councillors Guide.

-The Clerk distributed a copy of the Manchester Airport runway changes prior to the meeting.

-The Mid Cheshire Rail report was distributed to Cllr T Smith.

PLANNING APPLICATIONS & DECISIONS

The Council considered the following planning applications and RESOLVED to respond as below:

	Planning Applications

	15/04999/FUL
	-14 Harris Road, Lostock Gralam.
-Two Storey rear extension and single storey extension.

Approval

	
	

	
	

	Planning Decisions

	15/02291/OUT
	- Land rear of 226-248 Manchester Road
-Demolition of existing residential property and residential redevelopment of up to 27 dwellings.

Refusal


PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS

· The Council considered a report from the Clerk on the current budget outturn and the proposed 2016-17 budget.  She confirmed the grant available from CWAC will be £2,888 which is less than 2014-15.   CWAC has indicated that it will reduce the grant year on year.

· RESOLVED to approve a 0% increase for 2016-17, therefore requesting £20,257 from CWAC.
· RESOLVED to approve a £100 Chairman’s budget allowance for 2016-17.
· It was RESOLVED to accept payment of the following accounts.

	Chq no. 
	Payee
	Amount

	300391
	Lyndsey Sandison
	£912.82

	300392
	HAGS-SMP Ltd
	£66.00

	300393
	CHALC
	£17.50

	300394
	Lostock Gralam Community Centre Association’
	£169.00


FINANCE / DONATIONS
· The Clerk confirmed the current account bank balance as £9,006.18 and the deposit bank account balance as £34,153.89.

The meeting finished at 8.40 pm. 

DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Monday 1st February 2016 at Lostock Gralam Church Hall at 7.30 p.m. 
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Appendix 1

Lostock Gralam Parish Council Meeting

Monday 4th January 2016

1 Fly posting

This is an ongoing problem and our Highways officers have removed many of the illegal kitchen signs in the past, normally at weekends.

Streetscene Enforcement has been pursuing this matter and have utilized CCTV to try to catch the offenders erecting the signs.

Action – Jerry read out an email from Paul Blackburn from 25th September 2015  ‘Regarding the other signs which have continued to be placed out on the Lostock Triangle, they admitted to placing them out in their recent letter and blaming a ‘contractor’ for doing this but that they had now ceased their association with the contractor and no further signs will be placed out. Therefore, if anyone witnesses any signs out please take photo or video evidence and let me know’

2 Double yellow lines update on Stubbs Lane

This was identified at a previous site meeting with the PC in June and has been added to our list of outstanding TROs to progress.

There are currently 11 TROs on the list and Stubbs Lane is the next one to be progressed.

We have recently appointed a permanent member of staff to undertake this work. 

Action - Highways will draft up the proposals and will forward to the Parish Council and local Member for comment before we proceed with the formal consultation.

3 Funding and arranging a small footpath between housing estate walkway exit on Stubbs Lane to the Community Centre

This was identified at the meeting with the PC. The PC were investigating the removal of a large tree.

Highways could then apply for additional S106 funding towards constructing a new footway link. We can arrange for an estimate to be prepared for the footway scheme.

Action – Highways will draft up a preliminary scheme and estimate for the footway link and will assist the Parish Council in applying for the additional Lostock Triangle S106 monies.

4 Road cones

Following a site meeting with Pete Kelly, one of our officers is investigating the possibility of installing a number of thin marker posts to help highlight the traffic lanes to drivers.

Action – Highways to assess type and cost for posts and update Parish Council.

5 Repainting red lines on road

There are a number of existing red carriageway markings, including 3 no. slow markings, a triangular warning sign and the cycle lane. 

One of the problems in relaying these markings is scabbling off the existing markings which can cause damage to the road surface.

Action – Highways will assess whether any of the existing red carriageway markings need to be renewed and, if so, will include this work in a future lining works package.

6 Possible filter lane needed at traffic lights next to Slow and Easy Pub

We are not aware of any previous requests but this can be investigated.

Action – Highways will liaise with our Signals Team will regards to whether there are any improvements which can be made to the signal timings to improve capacity at the junction.

7 Parking on Station Road near traffic lights and possible double yellow lines

We have not previously had this request but this can be assessed on site and if parking restrictions are supported then this can be taken forward as a TRO.

Action – Highways will inspect the area on various days and times to assess what measures would help the existing parking situation and will draft up proposals which will be forwarded to the PC and local Member for comment. 

8 Smithy Lane supposed to be no-entry except for access but road getting busier

The signs and carriageway markings on site are supported by a legal TRO which is enforceable by the Police. 

Action - Advised the PC and residents to report this issue to the Police with full details of days and times of when this is occurring. The Police can then carry out targeted enforcement.

9 Issues raised by David Lee

Illuminated 30 mph signs ineffective – the sign designs and locations were agreed with the PC and funded by the S106 monies from Lostock Triangle. They purely support the 30 mph restriction in place on Manchester Road and it is considered that they have a positive effect on driver’s speeds.

Percentage of speeding convictions before 8.00am – this would be a Police matter.

In addition to speeding, am concerned at number of people who don’t use headlights – this would be a Police matter.

Drivers driving wrong side of pedestrian island – this would be a Police matter.

Drivers using Townshend Road as a rat run – this could be looked at as a possible 20mph scheme funded by the S106 monies.

Drivers parking on pavements – if people are completely blocking the footway then the Police would be able to enforce, otherwise it is a difficult issue to solve.

Action – Highways will continue to work with the Parish Council to utilise the Lostock Triangle S106 monies to fund improvements in the area.

Other issues raised at meeting

Hall Lane when driving southbound towards the traffic signals – carriageway surface in poor condition

Action – This will be booked in for the local Network Steward for inspection.

Manchester Road junction Station Road outside chip shop – carriageway surface in poor condition with ‘sink hole’.

Action – This will be booked in for the Local Network Steward for inspection
